Cary High School Speech and Debate Booster Club

Minutes from December 6, 2018 Meeting

7:00 PM, Ms. Horowitz’s Residence
Members Present:

Patrick Jessee, Chairperson
Joe Coletti, Treasurer
Annie Ngo, Secretary
Alma Logue, Member-at-large
Alison Horowitz, Member-at-large
Smitha Krishna, Member-at-large
Approval of the Previous Meetings’ Minutes

Mr. Jessee passed out copies of last 2 board meeting minutes and the financial information from Mr. Coletti. 

The board read the minutes from the September 9 meeting. Mr. Coletti moved that we approve the minutes, Ms. Horowitz seconded the motion, and it passed unanimously.

The board read the minutes from the October 25 meeting. Ms. Ngo moved that we approve the minutes, Ms. Logue seconded the motion, and it passed unanimously.

Treasurer’s Report

Mr. Coletti reviewed the finances, which he had migrated from QuickBooks to Excel. After the tournament, we have about $9,500 available, which is about $1,000 behind last year at the end of December. We’ve done better financially with shirts, participation in tournaments, and hosting the Impvitational (because no turtles were harmed this year).

We made about $5K from the Impvitational. Mr. Jessee noted that we still owe our NSDA dues. It was also noted that we can order more shirts.

Ms. Horowitz moved that we approve the Treasurer’s Report. Ms. Krishna seconded the motion, and it passed unanimously.

Reflections on the Impvitational

The board discussed the Impvitational. The board members, parents of current as well as previous students, team students, Mr. Decker & Ms. Davies, and NHS students all helped to make this year’s Impvitational a huge success.  With fewer students this year at the Impvitational, we still made as much money as last year. 

Ms. Horowitz said all the signup genius and other donations fulfilled all but $135 worth of supplies for the judges’ lounge. She even had plenty of leftover snacks for the students. Everything ran smoothly (we do have the best judges’ lounge in the circuit). Starbucks was a disappointment again and took a lot of work to get coffee from them. The board discussed getting a Cambro (5 gallon thermos) next year instead of going through all the hassle. We would have to make the coffee, but that would be less work than getting coffee from Starbucks. Renting the Cambro might even make better sense, so we wouldn’t have to store it.
Ms. Logue said Subway was extremely pleasant and helpful to work with, and there was a high profit margin for us. For the record, veggie subs don’t sell to students. Turkey subs were a hit, as were Pizza, Fanta & Dr. Pepper. There were cases of soda and water leftover.
Many students from other teams brought their own food, and/or went to local establishments for lunch. Mr. Jessee expressed his dismay, and the league plans to send a letter at the beginning of next season to drive this point home to all the teams.

Ms. Horowitz, Ms. Logue, Ms. Krishna, & Ms. Ngo had met to go over the donations. Ms. Horowitz & Ms. Logue spent many hours going back many times to many establishments for relatively low denomination gift cards or donations. Ms. Krishna gave $10 for a $10 Harris Teeter card by her house. They quickly realized that if they “bought” all the gift cards for their face value, then we would have that amount of cash to use wherever it made sense to buy from, instead of having to spend a specific amount at each place. Ms. Ngo questioned the whole idea of the debate team soliciting small amounts of money/food from many food establishments. We’re a debate team, it makes more sense to solicit money from attorneys. Students can work on real life debate/persuasion. Raising money doesn’t have to be related to the tournament at all. The tournament is a fundraiser. We spend the money we need to make the most profit. The board discussed approaching attorneys, and will consider doing this later in the season for next year.
The board also discussed putting signs on the buildings and maps on all the tables, to make it easier for guests to navigate our campus.

Reflections on Judge Training

The board agreed that having judge training on a Saturday was much less stressful than on a weeknight. There were 2 sessions each of LD, PF, and Speech. The students did a great job of presenting their events and explaining how to judge. There was a good turnout of parents. Interested parents that couldn’t make the training were trained by Mr. Jessee via phone. Also, some of students whose parents were trained ended up dropping out of the team. The board discussed maybe having training later in the season after the team was more established, but the consensus was the beginning of the year would be better.
Preview of the Remainder of the Season, including the Banquet

The holiday celebration will be December 12 immediately after school. Ms. Krishna has the soda and will get a cake. There will probably be 40-50 kids.

Mr. Jessee went over the tournament schedule.

January 19-20 – Durham Academy.

February 2 – Croatin. Leave Friday after dinner, return late Saturday night.

February 9 – Cumberland Polytech.

February 23 – Congress Districts at Reid Ross. If students are interested, we’ll go.

March 2 – Dogwood Novice Championship at Reid Ross. Varsity members will judge.

March 23-24 – Districts at Durham Academy.

April 6-7 – States at Charlotte. Spend night Friday and Saturday, returning Sunday. Varsity students must qualify to attend States.
April 13 – Big Questions. Research Triangle High School.
Other Questions and Concerns

The banquet is all set with date (April 27), venue, caterer.

Next Meeting

The next board meeting is tentatively scheduled for March 14 at 7:00 PM.
